
My speech during the debate on the
Internal Market Bill, 29 September
2020

Sir John Redwood (Wokingham) (Con): I must not take up too much time. I wish
to develop my argument quickly.

We have to recognise what we are dealing with here. The EU withdrawal
agreement was pretty unsatisfactory and one-sided because the previous
Parliament stopped the Government putting a strong British case and getting
the support of this Parliament in the way the British people wanted.
The Prime Minister wisely went to Europe and did his best to amend the
withdrawal agreement but it was quite clear from the agreed text that a lot
was outstanding and rested to be resolved in the negotiations to be designed
around the future relationship, because we used to say that nothing is agreed
until everything is agreed and that the withdrawal terms had to run alongside
the future relationship.

The EU won that one thanks to the dreadful last Parliament undermining our
position all the time. This Prime Minister is trying to remedy that and the
only reason I was able to vote for the European Union (Withdrawal) Act
2018—much of it was an agreement that I knew had lots of problems with it—was
that we put in clause 38, a clear assertion of British sovereignty against
the possibility that the EU did not mean what it said in its promises to my
right hon. Friend the Prime Minister and did not offer that free trade
agreement, which was going to be at the core of the new relationship. We
therefore needed that protection, so I am pleased that the Government put it
in.

That made me able to vote for the measure to progress it to the next stage,
but I was always clear that the EU then needed to get rid of all its
posturing and accept what it had said and signed up to—that the core of our
new relationship was going to be a free trade agreement. We were going to be
a third country, we were not going to be under its laws and we were not going
to be in its single market and customs union, but it has systematically
blocked that free trade agreement. 

The UK has tabled a perfectly good one based on the agreements the EU has
offered to other countries that it did not have such a close relationship
with, but it has not been prepared to accept it. Well, why does it not table
its own? Why does it not show us what it meant when it signed up to having a
free trade agreement at the core of our relationship? If it will not, we will
leave without a deal and that will be a perfectly good result for the British
people, as I said before the referendum and have always said subsequently.

Of course, it would be better if we could resolve those matters through that
free trade agreement. As colleagues will know, many of the problems with the
Northern Ireland protocol fall away if we have that free trade agreement, and
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we are only in this position because the EU is blocking it.

Why is the EU blocking the agreement? It says that it wants to grab our fish.
I have news for it: they are not on offer. They are going to be returned to
the British people, I trust. I am always being told by Ministers that they
are strong on that. The EU wishes to control our law making and decide what
state aid is in the United Kingdom. No, it will not. We voted to decide that
within the framework of the World Trade Organisation and the international
rules that govern state aid—rules, incidentally, that the EU regularly
breaks. It has often been found guilty of breaking international state aid
rules and has been fined quite substantially as a result.

I support the Government’s amendments, and I support this piece of
legislation. We need every bit of pressure we can to try to get the free
trade agreement and the third-country relationship with the EU that we were
promised by it and by the Government in the general election. We can then
take the massive opportunities of Brexit. It is crucial that new clause 1 is
not agreed to, because it would send a clear message to the European Union
that this Parliament still wants to give in.

My intervention during the debate on
the Internal Market Bill, 29 September
2020

Sir John Redwood (Wokingham) (Con): Will the Minister confirm that Brexit is
a huge opportunity to increase the powers both of this House—over our own
internal market and economic prosperity—and of the devolved Administrations,
which will gain power? Should everybody not cheer up and welcome the fact
that both the devolved Administrations and the Union Parliament can take back
control?

Parliamentary Under-Secretary (Department for Business, Energy and Industrial
Strategy), Minister of State (Mr Paul Skully): I thank my right hon. Friend
for the opportunity to absolutely agree with him that this gives us a great
opportunity to come together as the United Kingdom, to give that sense of
certainty to businesses and, just as importantly, to grab hold of the
opportunities provided by leaving the European Union.
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My speech during the debate on
Covid-19, 28 September 2020

Sir John Redwood (Wokingham) (Con): The Government rightly want to get the
virus down and limit deaths, but they also need to promote livelihoods and
economic recovery, and it is proving difficult to get that balance right. I
do not accept the criticisms that say, “Well, the Government change their
mind.” Of course, the Government change their mind, because the virus waxes
and wanes and the situation changes on the ground. They have to study the
data and do the best they can.

What I would like to hear from Ministers is more in various directions where
I think they could improve the position more quickly. The first is the issue
of treatments. There has been some excellent work done in the United Kingdom,
and it is great that a steroid has now been discovered that can make a decent
improvement for various patients. That is great news and I welcome it, but
what about the tests and trials we were promised when I raised this, many
months ago now, of other antivirals, other steroids, antimalarials and clot-
busting drugs? All those may have possible efficacy and they have their
scientific and medical support around the world. We have great science here,
so can we hear the results, please, Minister? Where have we got to? Are any
of those going to work? The more and better treatments we can get and the
more we can understand the different strands and features of this disease in
different patients, the better it will be for keeping people safe.

We have learned that the Government now agree with me and others that they
need to do a better job on isolation hospitals and on segregating patients
who have this very contagious disease from all the other people who need to
use our health service. I am pleased about that, but can we have some more
details? Why cannot we simply use the Nightingale hospitals for covid-19—let
us hope we do not need anything like that number of beds for this second
wave—and keep all the other hospitals for non-covid? Or, if they are going to
have shared facilities, certainly in urban areas where there is more than one
hospital, can we have covid-19 hospitals and other hospitals that are open
for other conditions? We do not want to see all the death rates for other
things shooting up because people feel they cannot get access to their
hospital or they are worried about going to their hospital because of
covid-19.

We then have the issue of the damage this is doing to the economy. I
understand the strategy, but it seems that the damage is going to fall unduly
heavily on hospitality, leisure, travel and tourism, the areas where we need
more social contact and where that is thought to encourage the transmission
of the disease. As someone who does not normally recommend subsidies, I do
think that when people are banned from going to work, running their business
or doing their job, they deserve some public support. They are doing that in
the public interest, because their Government have told them that their
activity is particularly damaging to the public good. If that is true, surely
we the taxpayers have to pay for that.
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I assume that the Government think we will come out of this sometime, and we
want to go back to a world where there are theatres, cinemas, entertainments,
good restaurants and all the other things that make life worth while and give
pleasure to families. We do not want to live in a world where they are
gradually all closed because there is no support and they are not allowed to
function at all. We need more intelligence to work alongside those sectors,
to see how they can get ways of working and living alongside this virus all
the time it is out there and causing us trouble.

There have already been hon. Members today requesting exit strategies, and I
quite understand why it is very difficult for the Government to give us one,
because they are all sorts of unknowns that I do not know any more than they
or their advisers do. We understand that their preferred exit strategy is the
discovery of a vaccine and the roll-out of massive quantities of that vaccine
for sometime early next year, so that we can then come out of lockdown.

That would be great, but we cannot bank on that. There are ifs and buts in
that and it may not happen, so there needs to be a strategy for a situation
where we do not have a magic vaccine. That is why we need more work on
safeguarding people who are most at risk and more work on how we can get
other people back to work, to save those livelihoods and those businesses and
to wean them gradually off subsidy, which they are going to need all the time
they are banned from doing their job and keeping things ready for us when
times improve.

Above all, the nation needs some hope. It needs a vision of a better future.
It needs to believe that, in a few months’ time, something good will happen.
It certainly does not need the threat of cancellation of Christmas or the
threat that thousands of students will be locked away in rather small
accommodation in their universities because there is a fear that they might
spread the virus more widely.

My intervention during the debate on
Covid-19, 28 September 2020

Sir John Redwood (Wokingham) (Con): May I have a progress report on something
we have talked about before: infection control? This time round, will there
be isolation hospitals so that we can control the infection in the hospital
sector better, and will there be good controls to prevent the seepage of
people with infection back to care homes?

The Secretary of State for Health and Social Care (Mr Matt Hancock): The
answer to both those questions is yes. We have learnt a huge amount about
those and put in place improved procedures, but I am going to come on to the
question of the impact of that on our strategy.
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The virus has shown beyond all possible doubt that the health of one of us
begets the health of us all. Without a doubt in my mind, the central question
about the control of the virus, and one that I ask myself every day, is, “How
do we best keep people safe from this virus while protecting liberty and
livelihoods and the things that make life worth living?” I believe that in
reality there is not a simple trade-off between those things, because the
exponential growth of the virus means that there are in reality only two
paths: either to control the virus or to let it rip.

There is no middle option, because once the virus is growing, it accelerates.
To the point made by my right hon. Friend the Right Hon Member for Wokingham
(Mr Redwood), I am convinced that no matter how effectively we protect the
vulnerable, and protect them we must, letting the virus rip would leave a
death toll too big to bear. In reality, the only question is how to control
the virus and when to put measures in place.

That comes directly to the question that we have been debating about both how
to control the virus, and how we must act fast. The best thing we can do for
schools, for our economy and for both lives and livelihoods is to act fast,
together, to control the virus and to keep the rate of infections down. From
that goal flows our strategy, which is to suppress the virus while protecting
our economy and education until a vaccine arrives.

More lock downs?

Today if the government proposes more lock downs it needs to answer these
questions:

Why have cases risen for so long in places already under local lock1.
downs?
What is the exit strategy from lock down, and how do you avoid growth in2.
the virus again if lock downs work?
Is there local buy in to the lock down, as it needs consent to work.3.
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